DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY, 2 OCTOBER 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Cape, Clarke M, Mrs Farmer, Farmer P, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough
DC.65/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.
DC.66/09
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Layden declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0408.  The interest related to the fact that he is a City Council representative on the board of Riverside, Carlisle.
DC.67/09
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Head of Legal Services outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.68/09
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED - That the applications referred to in the schedule of applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the schedule of decisions attaching to these minutes.

(a)
Conversion and extension of hotel premises to create 15no dwellings, Tarn End Hotel, Talkin, Brampton (Application 09/0719)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He advised that there had been 174 responses following advertisement of the application of which 150 were objections, 1 expressed ‘comments’ and 23 were in support of the application.  
The Principal Development Control Officer also advised that the Highways Authority had recommended that the application be refused as the proposal was not considered sustainable and there was inadequate visibility.  
Natural England advised that there was insufficient information accompanying the application to ascertain the possible impact of the proposal on protected species, specifically otters.

The Principal Development Control Officer further advised that consultation with Brampton Parish Council was yet to expire but recommended authority to issue a refusal subject to the awaited comments of Brampton Parish Council on the following grounds:

· The application involved a residential development outside of a key or local service centre contrary to policy
· The extent of the new build would be detrimental to the character of the building and area

· There was no direct or indirect provision of affordable housing

· There was insufficient information regarding a protected species
· Inadequate visibility being detrimental to highway safety.
Mr Sykes (Objector) stated that the only connection between the application and that of the boathouse was the developer’s attempt to buy support for the erection of 15 houses on the Tarn End Hotel site.  He felt it was unlikely that people who bought the houses would use the facilities of the Rowing Club and that most of them would be second homes.  He advised that there had been 150 objections to the application many of them from the Carlisle area, although others were from outside the area including one from an objector in San Francisco who owned, and paid rates on, a cottage in Lanercost to which he would return.  One letter of support was from a person from the Yorkshire Dales, but was the Developer’s paid PR, and therefore had a financial interest in the proposal.
The original application for 8 self-catering holiday cottages was, in Mr Sykes view, an economically viable option and felt that the developer was trying to make money quickly to offset trading losses from last year.

Mrs Russell (Objector) said she was happy that the recommendation was for refusal of the application.  She said that many people used the area to enjoy the countryside and that if the development went ahead the area would become a housing estate and that the Tarn would be used for motorboats.  Mrs Russell felt the Committee had a duty to preserve the countryside and urged Members to refuse the application.

Mr Willison-Holt (Agent) said that although he knew the proposal would not fit neatly into any policy pigeon-hole the application should be looked at as part of a bigger picture and determine who would win and who would lose from the development.  He advised that the proposal would revitalise the site and, despite the location, the scheme met Policy H8 of the Carlisle District Local Plan requirements, which allow for conversion to residential use if it salvaged an important building, as Tarn End House was such a building.
Mr Willison-Holt informed Members that his client would respect any decision reached by the Committee and not appeal against a decision to refuse the application should that arise.

A Member stated that he was concerned that trees and part of the footpath would be taken down and altered.

A Member stated that when the site was bought planning permission was granted for 8 units; and that he was happy that the developer had agreed to respect any decision reached by the Committee.
RESOLVED – (1) That authority to issue a refusal be granted subject to the awaited comments from Brampton Parish Council.
(b)
Erection of new boathouse for Talkin Tarn Amateur Rowing Club, Talkin Tarn Countryside Park, Talkin Tarn, Talkin (Application 09/0714)

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He advised that the applicant had asked for the application to be considered in association with Application 09/0719.
He advised that there had been 44 letters of objection and 10 of support to the proposal.  Natural England had advised that there was insufficient information accompanying the application to ascertain the possible impact of the proposal on protected species, specifically bats and otters.

Letters of support had been received from Farlam Parish Council and Walton Parish Council.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the City Council’s Landscape Officer had confirmed no objection to the proposal because it was considered that the benefit outweighed the loss of the trees in that location but a detailed plan would be needed to clarify which trees would remain.

In conclusion, the Principal Development Control Officer recommended Members grant authority to issue approval subject to receipt of satisfactory information regarding wildlife and trees and associated issues being satisfactorily resolved.
A Member believed that the proposal was a step forward with an amenity that was needed for youngsters and the rowing club.  

A Member had been concerned about the size of the proposed boathouse, but was happy with the comments of the Landscape Officer.
A Member highlighted that there were existing facilities at the Tarn that would be available for use.
A member endorsed that he supported the proposal as it was a tremendous amenity and part of life at Brampton and Talkin Tarn.

RESOLVED – (1) That authority to issue approval be granted subject to the receipt of appropriate surveys and satisfactory resolution of the outstanding matters concerning the presence of protected species in the form of bats and otters, and clarifying the potential damage to the woodland.
(c)
Removal of existing garage buildings and erection of convenience store and three residential units (revised proposals submitted on 7 July 2009), Ben Hodgson Bodyworks, Dalston Service Station, The Square, Dalston, Carlisle, CA5 7QA (Application 08/1254)
The Chairman advised that this application and the following application would be taken together as one would not be able to go ahead if the other was rejected.

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He reminded Members of their decision to defer consideration of the proposal in order to allow further comment on (1) changes to access paths to the two residential units accessed from the car park arising from proposed modifications to the car park (Application 09/0358) and (2) an additional short path linking the entrance to the store to the B5299.  

Dalston Parish Council had raised a number of queries to which the Development Control Officer had responded.  The Development Control Officer advised that the Parish Council had not objected to any of the changes but that their original objection to the application still stood.  The Highways Agency had advised they had no objections to the proposal but required an additional condition that accesses to the B5299 be closed off and reinstated in accordance with the plans submitted.  The Dalston Victory Hall Management Committee had written re-stating their earlier concerns.

The Development Control Officer advised that the since the Supplementary Schedule, the Access Officer had confirmed that there were no objections to the proposal and that a further letter had been received from a resident who expressed concerns about the overall project but made no comments about the most recent changes.
The Development Control Officer further advised that the Architectural Liaison Officer (ALO) had concerns about the security of the neighbouring residential property.  The Development Control Officer advised that a condition could be included to erect a fence along part of the boundary.  The ALO also (1) had concerns that customers of the store would take a short cut from the residents’ parking space, and (2) considered that the yard to the rear of the store should be enclosed by mesh fencing.  It was explained to Members that conditions could be attached to resolve those issues. 

In conclusion, the Development Control Officer recommended that authority to issue be agreed subject to a S106 agreement for necessary highway works, the conditions shown in the agenda and additional conditions to meet the requirements of the ALO and County Highways. 
A Member reminded the Committee that he had raised concerns at the last meeting and, while he had no objections to the proposal provided gardens were not overlooked, the car park would create a loss of amenity and privacy for the residents of 1 The Green.  
A Member stated that as a resident of Dalston he believed that people were in favour of the development.

The Development Control Officer advised that a restriction on the length of vehicles to 9m would preclude waste and refuse vehicles.  Therefore an amendment to condition 5 was recommended.  An amendment to condition 2 was also recommended to the effect that it be reworded as a Grampian condition.
RESOLVED – (1) That authority to issue approval be granted subject to the applicant entering into a Section 106 Agreement relating to highway works and to the planning conditions, as amended, set out in the report and additional conditions to address the concerns of the ALO and meet the requirements of County Highways.
In accordance with Procedure Rule 17.5 Councillor P Farmer wished it to be recorded that they had abstained from voting on the above decision. 

(d)
Formation of car parking area to serve the proposed convenience store and two residential units subject of Planning Application Ref: 08/1254, land adjacent to Dalston Service Station, Dalston, Carlisle, CA5 7QA (Application 09/0358)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  

This proposal was dealt with as part of the above application as one would not be able to go ahead if the other was rejected.

The Development Control Officer reminded Members that a decision on this application had been deferred to allow an alternative scheme to be prepared to reduce the impact on residential properties in The Green and address concerns over flooding.  Members were advised that changes had been made to the shape of the car park, and that plans now included a boundary wall at the south east end of the car park.  There was no longer any development within the flood plain area and the Environment Agency had noted this and advised that they will not therefore be providing any formal comment.  

The plans had also been amended to revise the turning area although Dalston Parish Council and the Victory Hall Management Committee continued to have concerns.  Letters had also been received from two residents restating their concerns about the proposal.  
The Development Control Officer advised Members that the overall proposal was a prominent site adjacent to the town centre and listed buildings and within the Dalston Conservation Area.  It was also a very sensitive site being located adjacent to residential properties.  However, the Development Control Officer considered that the design concept had been amended to achieve an acceptable balance between (1) providing a development that would result in a self contained retail unit and residential accommodation, (2) maintaining the integrity of the Conservation Area and adjacent buildings and (3) safeguarding acceptable living conditions for the occupiers of adjacent residential properties.  The proposal also removed a non-traditional building and offered the opportunity for environmental improvement in The Square.
In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended that permission be granted subject to a S106 Agreement for necessary highway works, the conditions set out in the Supplementary Schedule and to an additional condition requiring submission of details for disposal of surface water from the car park.
Mrs Nichol (Objector) advised that the latest plan of the car park was above and behind the property she and her husband lived in at 1 The Green.  The revised application sought approval for car parking a layout that would enable 12m long vehicles to turn.  The report from the Highways Agency stated that vehicles no longer than 9m could deliver and between 0700 and 2100 weekdays and Saturdays.  Mrs Nichol asked about deliveries on Sundays as at present they sometimes deliver at 0400.
Mrs Nichol further advised that the proposed car park had 18 spaces and believed that would not be sufficient to cater for staff of the store and customers.  A survey undertaken on a Wednesday morning showed 90 cars parked in the area.  

Mrs Nichol felt that if a wall was built along the edge of the car park facing the property the top would be in line with the guttering of the house and they would lose all late afternoon sunlight in the garden.  

Mrs Nichol believed that the revised route of the path to unit 2 would run close to the property and that the garden would be overlooked, and that erecting a higher fence would compound the feeling of oppression.  Mrs Nichol also believed that the setting of the building had not been taken into consideration and that the footprint of the building was too large and not in keeping with the area.
Mr Auld (Objector) advised that Dalston Parish Council had consistently been concerned about the revision to the plans on the grounds that it was an incursion into open space in a Conservation Area and would not contribute much to helping the demand for car parking spaces in the village.  Of the proposed 18 parking spaces only 14 would be for customers and taking into account parking for staff there would likely be only 8 spaces for customers.  He believed that visitors would then find parking elsewhere in the village
Mr Auld further advised that the Parish Council was also concerned about the narrow access onto Townhead Road close to an already busy junction.  

As the Parish Council were so concerned about the parking pressures in the village they were preparing a planning application to provide an additional forty spaces as an environment project in the Kingsway area.  

Mr Auld requested that if permission was granted that there be a condition that would limit the hours of HGV delivery for every day, including Sunday.  He suggested that an expanded Co-op with only one associated house might provide sufficient parking space with a much smaller area required to be taken for delivery vehicle turning.

Ms Hardy (Agent) advised that a stone wall on top of the slope would provide a buffer between the car park and the existing residences.  Minor changes to the access road to the car park and the pedestrian access between the car park and the dwellings had been proposed.  Ms Hardy confirmed that the car park would be finished with a permeable surface of paviors, would be set back a greater distance from the rear of the residential properties and did not encroach onto the areas where there had been standing water.
Ms Hardy believed that the changes would reduce the impact on residential properties, the Conservation Area and adjacent listed buildings, remove concerns over flooding and minimise the land taken from the showfield.

A Member asked for clarification of the delivery hours.  The Development Control Officer confirmed that the condition stated that, in the interest of road safety, no vehicle of 9m would leave the site before 0900 and after 1900 and that the condition referred to any day of the week.
RESOLVED – (1) That authority to issue approval be granted subject to (1) completion of a Section 106 Agreement for highways works associated with the associated application for a convenience store and three residential units (09/1254) (2) the conditions set out in the Supplementary Schedule and (3) an additional condition requiring the submission of details of a scheme for the disposal of surface water.
In accordance with Procedure Rule 17.5 Councillor P Farmer wished it to be recorded that they had abstained from voting on the above decision. 

(e)
Reconfiguration of existing bedsits/flats to provide 12No flats and 2 No houses; including the erection of entrance porches, two storey extensions to both side elevations and alterations to positioning of window openings, 1-21 West Hill House, St Martins Drive, Brampton, CA8 1TG (Application (09/0408)
Councillor Layden had declared a personal and prejudicial interest related to the fact that he is a City Council representative on the board of Riverside, Carlisle but had requested permission to speak before leaving the meeting while the item was discussed.  The Chairman had duly authorised Councillor Layden to speak.
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  The item was referred to the Development Control Committee for determination as the housing stock subject of the application was previously owned by Carlisle City Council prior to it being transferred to Carlisle Housing Association in December 2002.
The Principal Development Control Officer advised Members that since it was deferred at the last meeting the applicant had amended the internal layout of the accommodation to ensure that it complied with Policy CP15 of the Local Plan.  The position of the internal walls and layout of the accommodation had been reconfigured to provide improved circulation space between the kitchen, dining and living areas.

The Principal Development Control Officer further advised that the bathrooms had also been replaced with shower rooms and their usable space improved.  The shower rooms and stairwells had been designed to accommodate the needs of future residents, eg stair lifts could be fitted if required.  The revised Design and Access Statement outlined in detail all of the measures that the applicant intended to incorporate.  In summary it stated that the proposal complied with Part M of the Building Regulations as well as the Disability Discrimination Act.

In conclusion, the Officer recommended that the Committee grant authority to issue approval to enable the expiry of the neighbour consultation period, subject to no new issues being raised.
A Member advised the Committee that a letter of complaint had been sent to the Chief Executive suggesting he had met with an officer from Riverside.  He admitted that he had met with an officer but had made it clear that he would not enter into consideration of planning matters.  The Member advised that the officer had asked for some indication about what the general views were regarding the extra information requested.
Cllr Layden advised that when the application was discussed at the last meeting he had been advised to declare and personal and prejudicial interest and had left the meeting.  However, as he was also the Ward Councillor for Brampton he wished to make representations.  Councillor Layden stated that the building was currently unfit for purpose and that he welcomed the proposed improvements.  The Member urged Riverside to consult with residents and Members in order that concerns would be heard and met.  
Councillor Layden then left the meeting.

Mr Brooks (Agent) was invited to respond to points raised by Mr Aldersey at the previous meeting.  

Mr Brooks added some further detail from the Design and Access Statement submitted with the original planning application along with some recent updates to the statement.  He advised that there had been some alterations to the internal layout to further improve ease of use for potentially disabled occupants and emphasised that the proposals would be developed at detail stage to satisfy Building Regulations and the landlord’s Disability Discrimination Act obligations.  
In summary Mr Brooks informed the Committee that the recent updates included:

· Improved ramp access for St Martins Drive and parking areas

· Level access at all entrances including level door thresholds

· Level access throughout the ground floor

· Sheltered porches at entrances, handrails in corridors and stairs

· Wet rooms with walk-in showers as standard

· Door widths suitable for wheelchair users to Building Regulations standards

· Sockets, switches, etc at appropriate heights compliant with Building Regulations.

Mr Brooks advised that further adaptations could be made as necessary.

Mr Brooks added that the house martins habitat would be safeguarded or mitigated for with details to be agreed by Condition.

A Member advised that he was delighted that the architects had designed bedrooms that could be adopted.  He was also pleased that the habitat of the house martins would be maintained.  
A Member advised that social isolation was a major issue among older people and requested that the ground floor lounge should remain.

The Head of Legal Services advised that only planning matters could be taken into account but that the Member was entitled to raise the point as part of the general discussion.

A Member asked whether the block paving was porous and was advised by the Principal Development Control Officer that if the application was approved it could be included as part of the required details to be provided and agreed.

In response to a Member’s query regarding the height of sockets etc the Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that they met the requirements of the current Building Regulations.

RESOLVED – (1) That authority to issue approval be granted subject to the expiry of the neighbour consultation period, subject to no new issues being raised, together with an amendment of Condition 4, which would require the parking area to be constructed from permeable paving.
Councillor Morton wished it to be recorded that he was outwith the meeting during part of the discussion on the application and had therefore taken no part in the above decision.

Councillor Layden returned to the meeting.

(f)
Two storey rear extension to provide living room, utility and shower room on ground floor with 1no bedroom and bathroom above, Viewfield, Cavendish Terrace, Stanwix, CA3 9ND (Application 09/0701)
The Planning Assistant submitted her report on the application and advised that the application was being brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as the applicant is a City Councillor.  

The Planning Assistant advised members that since writing the report she had received a consultation response from the Council’s Tree Officer who had confirmed no objections to the proposal.  Furthermore English Heritage had also confirmed no objections subject to an archaeological watching brief.
In conclusion the Planning Assistant recommended that the application be approved with the additional condition within the decision notice requiring an archaeological watching brief to be undertaken.
RESOLVED – That permission be granted
(g)
Demolition of single storey building and erection of replacement two storey extension to provide entrance hall, living room and ensuite sunroom/guest room on ground floor with 1no study/bedroom and 1no ensuite bedroom above, Windhover Barn, Low Cotehill, Cotehill, CA4 0EL (Application 09/0513)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that the application was being brought for determination by Members of the Development Control Committee at the request of the Chair of the Development Control Committee.  

The Development Control Officer advised that, since the closure of the Supplementary Schedule, additional correspondence had been received from the occupier of the neighbouring property, Mrs Scott.  The resident believed that, despite the screening planted by her in 2008, a fence should be erected by the applicants to avoid the issue of overlooking of her property to allow the landscaping to mature.
The Development Control Officer further advised that a sketch plan had been submitted that in Mrs Scott’s view would be an acceptable solution as the drawing showed a lower ridge height with accommodation in the roof space.  No first floor windows were shown on the facade but instead roof lights were in the plane of the roof.

The Development Control Officer informed Members that the relationship between the extension and the neighbouring property was acceptable and there was sufficient distance between them that the privacy and overall living conditions of the occupiers of the neighbouring property would not be adversely affected.  He believed that the request for the applicants to build a fence was unnecessary and unreasonable.  
In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended that the application be approved.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
(h)
Proposed residential development on social club and side field site (Revised Application), Social Club and Field, St Augustine’s Church, Waverley Gardens, Carlisle, CA3 4JU (Application 09/0245)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee due to the receipt of twelve letters of objection and a petition which had been signed by forty local residents and following deferral of consideration at the Committee meeting held on 29 May 2009. 

The Development Control Officer reminded Members that the application had been deferred twice due to concerns over the creation of a new access onto Waverley Gardens.  Following the first deferral Officers had met with the applicant to discuss the use of one of the existing two accesses to the church, but the applicant was adamant that they wanted to pursue the creation of a new access into Waverley Gardens.  
The Development Control Officer reminded Members that the application had been deferred a second time to enable an independent Highway ‘Consultant to assess the proposed access arrangements.  The Consultants report had now been received making the following points:

· The site was accessible by a range of sustainable transport modes and pedestrian accessibility to local facilities was good

· The impact of the additional traffic generated by the development would be entirely immaterial in terms of road safety, congestion and highway impact

· The proposed development would cause no material harm in terms of highway impact.

The report concluded that there were no highways, transportation or accessibility reasons upon which a valid reason or refusal could be justified.

In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended that the application be approved subject to S106 Agreement to cover the provision of affordable housing and open space contributions.

A Member advised that he was opposed to the original proposal and that view remained.  
RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted subject to the completion of a Section 106 Agreement to deal with the provision of affordable housing and open space contributions.
(i)
Change of use from existing car park to proposed resource and training centre with associated offices and workshop as well as car parking and landscaping (Revised Application), land behind John Street Hostel, Shaddongate, Carlisle, CA2 5LG (Application 09/0670)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee on the basis that the application was of public interest.

The Development Control Officer advised that amended details had been received to address the issues raised by the Access Officer and the Urban Design Officer.  The Access officer had responded that all but one of the previous comments had been addressed.  The Urban Design officer was yet to respond.  
The Development Control Officer further advised that the Environment Agency had responded and concluded that a method Statement should be submitted detailing pollution prevention measures.  The Agency also advised that a condition should be imposed on any consent requiring the development was undertaken in accordance with the submitted Flood Risk Assessment.  
The Development Control Officer informed Members that the application sought Full Planning Permission for the construction of a training and education centre with office and workshop facilities together with car parking and a garden area on Shaddongate Car Park.  The area was designated as being a Mixed Commercial area that was characterised by a series of different styles of building.  
The Development Control Officer advised that the proposed building would be accessible from the street frontage and there would be access from the existing men’s hostel.  A sliding gate across the vehicular entrance would restrict unauthorised access.  A Pedestrian gateway would allow access from Shaddongate but access to and within certain areas of the facility would be controlled by swipe cards and fobs.

The proposed building would comprise of a series of steps within the development and the height would provide variety and massing that would be appropriate to the site.  

The Development Control Officer further advised that the building would be of predominantly brick construction with additional materials contributing to the contemporary appearance of the building.  The applicant had suggested that the building would be constructed in buff facing brick, but the surrounding buildings were generally of a brown/red facing brick, which was also reflective of the natural stone used on boundary walls and Caldew Bridge.  A condition had been suggested that required the submission and agreement of materials.
The Development Control Officer advised that the building had been designed to be energy efficient.  A ‘green’ roof would be constructed over the rear portion of the building and louvers within the building, the overhang of the main roof and the detail to the front elevation would provide solar shade as well as being a design feature.  The scheme would also include provisions to attenuate surface water run-off from the site.
The Development Control Officer further advised that the development would provide a beneficial asset to the City that would provide education and training facilities as well as a community resource that would enable residents to work towards achieving a fresh start.  The resources would also be available as a community facility in the evenings.

In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended that authority to issue approval was sought subject to the expiry of the consultation period regarding the design and access issues, the receipt of satisfactorily amended details regarding the Access Officers comments, and the receipt of a Method Statement and the imposition of the condition as suggested by the Environment Agency.  
A Member believed that the picture in the report did not do justice to the application but was concerned about the roof elevation.  A member was also concerned about the finish of the render.
The Development Control Officer advised that one of the conditions was the submission and agreement of the finishes.

A Member believed that although the proposal was in a run down area there were a number of newer buildings.  Therefore the proposed new building would not look out of place.  
A Member queried the maintenance of the shuttering.  The Development Control Officer advised that it would be easy to maintain and clean and would need to be incorporated into a cleaning programme.

A Member believed that as the Council was in the process of having a Development Brief of the area it was important that the proposal conformed to the Development Brief.  The Member further queried the use of render on the building.
The Development Control Manager advised that the Council’s view was to use brick but those issues would be looked at as part of the condition regarding the use of materials.  Although officers would normally deal with details submitted to discharge conditions, they would do so in this instance with full regard to the concerns expressed by Members.
A Member asked about flood prevention inside the building and was advised by the Development Control Officer that a condition could be included regarding flood risk assessment including the provision of flood gates, but there would be nothing internal.

RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(j)
Proposed Aldi Supermarket and single storey workshop development, Former Cavaghan and Gray Limited, London Road, Carlisle, CA1 3EU (Application 08/0472)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that the application was of local interest that had previously been considered by Members.

The Principal Development Control Officer reiterated the contents of an e-mail from the applicant’s agent received on 30 September.  
Following the decision at the last meeting subsequent discussions had taken place with representatives of the applicant seeking to remove a previously suggested condition that sought to ensure that the retail/food store did not commence trading until the Class B1 9(c) employment units had been completed to a wind and watertight finish.  As the economic circumstances had changed causing a lack of demand the provision of the retail unit was not economic and the site remained undeveloped.  
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the request should be considered in the context of the advice contained in Circular 11/95 with specific regard to the six tests that Conditions need to satisfy.  He advised that judgement whether to retain the condition was reasonable in the current economic climate and that the site was designated for Mixed Commercial Development in the Local Plan.  The proposal was consistent with that designation.
In conclusion the Principal Development Control Officer recommended that authority to issue approval be granted subject to no objections regarding the revised plans, completion of the Section 106 Agreement and deletion of the relevant condition.
A Member suggested amending the condition to extend the period that work should be begun to not later than three years within completion of the other part of the development.  If there were still issues then the developer would be able to re-submit the application to the Committee for consideration.  A Member suggested five years might be more appropriate.  

A Member queried whether the units could be changed to 3 larger units rather than the 4 smaller units in the application.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that a separate application would be needed.  

A Member asked what would happen to the land if the development was delayed.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the land could remain undeveloped.  The Head of Legal Services advised that once permission had been authorised the land could be left until work was started.  The Principal Development Control Officer suggested that he could discuss this with the applicant and that they may fence off or gate the area.
RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted subject to the completion of a Section 106 Agreement concerning the payment of £31,970 as a contribution towards the improvements to the London Road and Eastern Way junction, the imposition of an additional condition seeking to ensure that within three years of the retail/food store commencing to trade the employment units shall be completed to a wind and watertight finish, and subject to no new issues being raised by interested parties on the revised scheme.  
Councillor Bloxham wished it to be recorded that he was outwith the meeting during part of the discussion on the application and had therefore taken no part in the above decision.

(k)
Erection of detached bungalow and detached garage, land adjacent to Orchard Gardens, Orchard Gardens, Houghton, Carlisle, CA3 0LH (Application 09/0634)

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that the application had been brought for determination by Members of the Development Control Committee as the application site related to site previously refused planning permission for housing where a subsequent appeal was dismissed by the Planning Inspectorate.  An objection had also been received from Stanwix Rural Parish Council.

The Development Control Officer advised that the site formed part of a larger site that formed part of an appeal for residential development that was dismissed by the Planning Inspectorate.
The Development Control Officer advised that the current proposal was wholly different.  The small parcel of land would be a continuation of the existing cul-de-sac and well-related to the existing built environment.  The property to the west provided a buffer to future development and the existing hedge would be continued along the rear boundary of the site.  

In conclusion the Development Control Officer believed that given the circumstances of the current proposal, the application was acceptable in policy terms and recommended for approval.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
(l)
Proposed agricultural workers dwelling (Outline) (Revised Application), Gill Farm, The Gill, Dalston, Carlisle, CA5 7JP (Application 09/0665)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee for determination as the recommendation was contrary to a previous decision of the Committee in relation to an identical application (08/0381)

A Member stated that he could not see what changes there had been and that there had been long discussions previously before reaching the decision to refuse permission.  Therefore he stated that as he could see no changes he would have to vote against the proposal.

The Development Control Officer advised that the application had been brought due to a change in circumstances.  When the first application was submitted there were two workers living in the farmhouse.  Since that time one of the workers, who was a part owner of the farm, had ceased working and decided to remain living in the farmhouse.  
RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
In accordance with Procedure Rule 17.5 Councillor Bloxham wished it to be recorded that they had abstained from voting on the above decision. 

(m)
Demolition of existing garage and erection of a single storey side extension to provide an en-suite bedroom and store for disabled person, 46 Beaumont Road, Currock, Carlisle, CA2 4RQ (Application 09/0648)
The Development Control Officer submitted her report on the application and advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee for determination as the recommendation was contrary to that of a statutory consultee. 

RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
DC.69/09
QUARTERLY REPORT ON PLANNING ENFORCEMENT
The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.76/09 concerning an update on the scope of activity undertaken in the Enforcement of Planning Control.
The Director informed that:

· Two Planning Enforcement Officers would attend a forum on enforcement at Birchwood Park, Warrington on 27 October 2009 and the Cumbria Planning Enforcement Group Meeting in Barrow on 6 November 2009.

· The two officers had recently become members of NAPE (National Association for Planning Enforcement)

· Following Members’ decision to refuse the application to use a property at Steadfolds, Irthington for the purposes of operating a scaffolding business and to authorise officers to commence enforcement proceedings, the applicants lodged an appeal with the planning inspectorate on the grounds that the compliance period was not long enough to find alternative premises.  The Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government dismissed the appeal and the notice was upheld without variation.  The applicant had recently lodged an application with the Traffic Commissioners to operate their business from alternative premises at Michael Thompson Yard, St Ninians Road, Carlisle
· Since 1 January 2009 163 enforcement cases had been recorded on the Acolaid system of which 94 cases had been resolved either through negotiation or where site visits had revealed that no breach of planning control had actually taken place or where necessary planning applications had been submitted and approved, 49 cases involved ongoing monitoring or negotiation to achieve a resolution and 20 were awaiting applications to be submitted or determined.  In addition 54 cases received prior to January 2009 were still being monitored and under investigation.

RESOLVED – That the contents of the report be noted and accepted.
[The meeting ended at 12:10pm]
